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1. INTRODUCTION 

According to Article 28(g) of the Constitution of the World Health 
Organization, its Executive Board is required "to submit to the 
World Health Assembly for consideration and approval a general 
programme of work covering a specific period". The General 
Programme of Work (GPW) is for a specific period of six years which 
provides the general programme framework and programme outlines 
according to a classified list of programmes. The current Eighth 
General Programme of Work covers the period 1990-1995. As submitted 
by the Executive Board and as approved by the World Health 
Assembly, the General Programme of Work for a specific period 
constitutes the basis and provides the guidance for the elaboration 
of the Organization's Medium-Term Programme and the biennial 
programme budgets at global, regional and country levels. It is 
built up through an assessment of global, regional and country 
health situations and policies and an evaluation of WHO 
collaborative programmes at all levels during the preceding general 
programme of work. 

Two landmark events in international health, namely, the 
adoption of the social goal of "Health for All by the Year 2000M, 
and the adoption of primary health care as the key approach to the 
attainment of that goal required that WHO'S Seventh, Eighth and 
Ninth General Programmes of Work respond to the strategies of 
Health for All by the Year 2000. The implementation of the Eighth 
Genera1 Programme of Work is now coming to an end, and the 
preparation of the Ninth General Programme of Work covering the 
period 1996-2001 has commenced. 

The second evaluation of the Health for All Strategy, 
concluded in 1991, showed substantial improvement, as reflected by 
the decline in infant mortality, an increase in life expectancy at 
birth, and the expansion of health service coverage. However, gaps 
in the health status between developing and least developed 
countries and among groups of people within a country persisted. 
This was due to weak implementation of the Strategy, both within 
and outside the health sector. Health actions remained confined to 
the health sector and health professionals. The special needs of 
the vulnerable, and socially and economically marginalized 
population groups were not met fully. The rigidity of health 
systems, and the lack of political strength to reorient resources 
towards primary health care also were impeding progress. 

In the context of unprecedented changes in political, economic 
and environmental situations affecting many societies and people 
globally and in regions, the Director-General of WHO conceived a 
paradigm for health for use as a framework for new public health 
actions. The new paradigm and the manner of its operation will be 
the basis for the formulation of the Ninth General Programme of 
Work for which emerging issues and new trends, especially human 
rights and social values, the economy and health, demographic 
trends, environment and lifestyle, health systems, and 
technological advances, are to be taken into consideration. The 
Director-General has identified four key orientations for 
incorporating into the Ninth General Proqramme of Work, i.e. health 
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protection and promotion; assurance of access to health care; 
health resource mobilization; and monitoring and evaluation of 
public health action*. 

2 .  PROGRESS OF THE FORMULATION 

The preparation of the Ninth General Programme of Work started in 
June 1990 with the establishment of a small working group at WHO 
headquarters. Views and perceptions on various issues relating to 
the preparation of the Ninth General Programme of Work had been 
compiled from offices and programmes at both HQ and regional levels 
through the use of a questionnaire. A preliminary review of the 
progress was undertaken between concerned officials of WHO 
headquarters and the Regional Directors during the meeting of the 
Programme Committee of the Executive Board (EBPC) in August 1990. 
A Task Force on the Ninth General Programme of Work, which 
consisted of certain senior officials of WHO headquarters, with the 
involvement of Directors of Programme Management of all regional 
offices, was appointed in January 1991. Subsequently, a draft of 
major priority issues and an outline of the table of contents were 
worked out and sent to the Regional Offices for their comments. The 
draft annotated table of contents of the Ninth General Programme of 
Work was prepared and discussed by EBPC at its meeting in July 1991 
before sending it to the Regional Offices for their views. The 
issues relating to the preparation of the Ninth General Programme 
of Work were also thoroughly reviewed and discussed at the meeting 
of Directors of Programme Management from the Regional Offices at 
WHO headquarters at the end of July 1991. 

The WHO South-East Asia Regional Office has always paid 
particular attention to, and made a closer follow-up, of the 
preparation of the Ninth General Programme of Work since its 
commencement. Views, comments and concerns of the Regional Office 
on various issues relating to its preparation have always been 
conveyed to WHO headquarters for its consideration. This is 
particularly true of those WHO Representatives who are the contact 
points for WHO collaboration in their countries. The subjects of 
New Health Paradigm and Ninth General Programme of Work were 
extensively reviewed and discussed at the fortieth meeting of the 
Regional Director with the WHO Representatives, held in November 
1991. Views and comments of the WHO Representatives arising from 
the discussion were forwarded to the concerned office at WHO 
headquarters. In December 1991, the EB working papers on "A 
Paradigm for Health: A Framework for New Public Health Action 
(EB89/11)" and "A Ninth General Programme of Work covering A 
Specific Period (1996-2001) (EB89/12)" were sent to all WHO 
Representatives in the Region for their comments, which were 
forwarded to WHO headquarters. 

*The new health paradigm can be found in the document EB89/11 - A 
Paradigm for Health: A Framework for New Public Health Action, 
presented to the Executive Board at its eighty-ninth session in 
January 1992. This document is being circulated as information 
document SEA/RC45/Inf.3. 
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The Executive Board, at its eighty-ninth session in January 
1992, discussed "A paradigm for health: a framework for new public 
health actionw, as presented by the Director-General, along with 
the review of preliminary outline of the Ninth General Programme of 
Work. The Board decided to establish a working group to draft a 
report on WHO response to global changes with its recommendations 
on WHO response, orientation and preparation of the Ninth General 
Programme of Work, with particular attention paid to explicit 
priorities, targets and measurable outcomes of the Organization's 
activities. While considering the recommendations of the above 
working group, EBPC, at its meeting in August 1992, also would 
review the policy and programme framework for the Ninth General 
Programme of Work. 

At its ninety-first session in January 1993, the Executive 
Board will review and discuss the draft policy framework and 
programme classification structure of the Ninth General Programme 
of Work. The draft Ninth General Programme of Work will be made 
available for review and discussion by EBPC at its meeting in July 
1993, and the Executive Board will review and endorse the draft 
Ninth General Programme of Work at its ninety-third session in 
January 1994 before submitting it to the Forty-seventh World Health 
Assembly in May 1994 for its consideration and approval. 

At the regional level, the regional component of the Ninth GPW 
will be reviewed by the Regional Committee in September 1993. 

3. APPROACHES TO THE FORMULATION OF THE PROGBAMME 

The following elaborates some envisaged aspects of the Ninth 
General Programme of Work, so far as information is available up to 
June 1992. 

On the basis of the analysis of the Seventh and Eighth General 
Programmes of Work and of the world health situation, including 
that relating to the first and second evaluations of the 
implementation of the Health for All strategy; the Ninth General 
Programme of Work (a) will be oriented more to policy and less to 
programme content; (b) take greater account of the relationship 
between health and development; (c) provide a framework that would 
enable the Organization to make optimum use of its resources and 
allow for greater managerial flexibility to respond to evolving 
priorities and new health issues; (d) facilitate greater 
integration of activities so that a better model could be provided 
for use by Member States in formulating their programmes in the 
light of their needs and priorities; (e) achieve a better balance 
between aspirational goals and pragmatic objectives; and (f) 
include a long-range perspective for health development. 

The Ninth General Programme of Work is being developed within 
the four key orientation as mentioned in Section 1. The main policy 
themes so far identified will permeate all programme areas in this 
General Programme of Work, thus providing a unified basis for the 
identification of WHO activities at all levels. These main policy 
themes include human and health development; development of health 
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and social systems; health promotion and protection; response to 
major health problems; and knowledge development and transfer. 

A matrix approach relating the policy themes with programme 
areas is being used in the development of the programme structure 
for the Ninth General Programme of Work, whereby activities and 
specific outputs of the various programmes will be related to each 
of the themes. This approach will facilitate coordination between 
programmes and organizational levels, while maintaining a clear 
pollcy alignment among WHO activities. It would provide the 
flexibility required for allowing programmes to be adjusted in the 
light of evolving situations and priorities through the process of 
biennial programme budgeting. In spite of these expectations, it is 
envisaged that no fundamental change in the programme 
classification structure will be needed; there will only be a 
regrouping of programmes to simplify the structure. Thus a 
reasonable correspondence will still exist between the classified 
list of programmes for the Eighth General Programme of Work and 
that for the Ninth General Programme of Work. 

On the basis of the above outline, the Ninth General Programme 
of Work might consist of the following materials. Executive 
Summary; Chapter 1 - Health Perspectives; Chapter 2 - General 
Policy Framework; Chapter 3 - General Programme Framework; Chapter 
4 - Monitoring and Evaluation; and Chapter 5 - Conclusion. The 
classified list of programmes for the period of the Ninth General 
Programme of Work wlll be the annexure. 

A proposed outline of the programme is in the document EB89/12 - Ninth General Programme of Work Covering A Specific Period (1996- 
2001) - Preliminary outline of the Ninth General Programme of Work, 
presented to the Executive Board at its eighty-ninth session in 
January 1992. This document is being circulated as Information 
Document SEAlRC45lInf.4. 

The working paper on the Ninth General Programme of Work, as 
prepared by WHO headquarters for the consideration of the Programme 
Committee of the Executive Board at its meeting in August 1992 1s 
also for the information of the Regional Committee 
(SEA/RC45/Inf.6). According to the agreed time-table, the Ninth 
General Programme of Work will be submitted for approval by the 
World Health Assembly at its forty-seventh session in May 1994. But 
the preparation of the proposed programme budget for the financial 
period 1996-1997 - the biennium of the period of the Ninth General 
Programme of Work - will have started in the second half of 1993. 
Therefore, the draft policy framework, along with the classified 
list of programmes of the Ninth General Programme of Work, will be 
made available to the Regional Office and the countries after it 
has been endorsed by the Executive Board at its ninety-first 
session in January 1993. 

4. POINT8 FOR CONSIDERATION 

(1) The Regional Committee's attention is invited to Section 
3 of thls working paper for its views and suggestions on the scope 
of the programme framework and approaches. 

( 2 )  What specific or further orientation miqht be introduced 
in the Ninth General Programme of Work taking Into account the 
public health impact of the likely social, economic and political 
situation in the countries of the South-East Asia Region. 


